Environmental Quality & Public Works Committee
July 5, 2022
Summary and Motions

Chair F. Brown called the meeting to order at 1:01 p.m. Committee Members Kay, Ellinger, Moloney,
McCurn, LeGris, Sheehan, Kloiber, and Bledsoe were present. Committee Member Worley was absent.
Council Members J. Brown, Baxter, Reynolds, and Plomin were also present as non-voting members.

. Approval of June 7, 2022 Committee Summary

Motion by Sheehan to approve the June 7, 2022 Environmental Quality & Public Works Committee
Summary. Seconded by LeGris. Motion passed without dissent.

1l Traffic Engineering: N. Limestone Road Diet

Grace Foley, Traffic Engineer Senior with Division of Traffic Engineering, explained that a road diet is
described as removing travel lanes from a roadway and utilizing the space for other uses and travel modes.
She mentioned that the N. Limestone road diet was developed out of neighborhood concerns regarding
extreme speeding, frequent collisions, wrong-way driving, bicyclist and pedestrian safety, parked vehicle
collisions, and racing vehicles. She reviewed traffic data on a variety of concerns and collision history for
this area from 2015-2020 and she pointed out that of 149 collisions, 49 involved a parked car. She
highlighted a preliminary design of the 400-700 blocks of N. Limestone, and she spoke about
enhancements for wrong-way driving and the addition of signs in this area. The overall outcomes should
reduce speeding, improve driver awareness, reduce parked collisions, eliminate "drag strip", and maintain
traffic flow.

McCurn asked if we have looked at a safer method for bike lanes. Foley said the initial design was to have
bike lanes on the right side, but the issue is getting bicycles back to the shoulder across the lanes of traffic.
McCurn spoke about creating a pathway or an interchange and he asked if there is any point at which the
bike lane is not going to be fluid. Foley said that upon reaching 7th street, bicycles will share the lane with
vehicular traffic due to the width of the road. She added that they need to maintain two-way traffic to get
vehicles from Loudon Avenue to Upper Street.

LeGris mentioned cyclists sharing the road with vehicles and asked if it is possible to have a study of a
street scape redesign or safer options from Loudon Avenue to New Circle Road. Foley said this is
something that has been discussed long-term and the plan presented today would be step one.

Ellinger asked Chris Evilia, Director of Metropolitan Planning Organization, to speak about the road design
project. Evilia mentioned the area from Withers to New Circle Road said there is a project in the design
phase right now that is looking at sidewalks and bike lanes for that section. He said there is a drainage
component to that and the MPO has put federal dollars toward the project completion, but it may be a
few years before it is addressed. Ellinger highlighted Polo Club as an example of a good bike lane design.
Foley said they looked at adding bollards, but that would reduce the road width and could impede
emergency vehicle response and city services. Foley added that the significant issue with this is that
bicycles would have to merge with vehicular traffic in the center and get all the way over if they were
going through 7% street and rather than merging, they would have to get across the lane. Ellinger asked
what the best practice is for something like this. Foley said they have looked at examples from other cities,



but it depends on the goal. If the goal is to meet driver expectations, then the bike lane would be on the
side we are showing today because that is where drivers would expect a bicycle to be. She said the initial
design was for the bike lane to be on the right side, but that would mean the cyclist would have to cross
over lanes of traffic in order to go straight at 7™ street.

Moloney asked if the locations of the bike lane and parking lane could be switched. Foley said they have
looked at this but this would impede emergency access and any waste collection vehicle would cause
through traffic on N. Limestone to come to a complete stop because you couldn't get around if the bike
lane is moved to the other side of parking. Foley added that in order for us do this, we would have to
eliminate parking and many of the residents there do not have off-street parking options.

Bledsoe expressed appreciation for the presentation and the work of Traffic Engineering to address these
issues.

J. Brown said there are a lot of variants and challenges to consider when addressing these concerns. There
has been a good response from neighbors in this area saying how this will improve traffic flow and driver
awareness. He asked what the timeline is and what notification will be sent to let neighbors know about
the change. Foley said they are working on allocation of funds and figuring out paving times for various
blocks of the street and she is still determining the best way to provide notification. J. Brown asked what
the cost of this project would be and Foley said $45-50,000. Ideally, they will use remaining funds from
corridor improvements and reallocate funds from some of the pedestrian improvements, but funds were
not specifically allocated for this project.

No further comment or action was taken on this item.

1. 5-Year Solid Waste Plan

Nancy Albright, Commissioner of Environmental Quality & Public Works, presented the 5-year solid waste
plan which is required for all municipalities in Kentucky by state regulations. The update is a summary of
current waste management programs and initiatives for the next five years (January 2023 — December
2027). She spoke about the public notice which will be posted July 6, 2022 with a period from that date
until August 4 during which allows people to submit written comments or requests for a public hearing.
She noted that Lexington is the largest municipal waste operation in Kentucky with a budget of $50
Million. She spoke about the disposal services and the various drop off locations. She highlighted
achievements that have been made since the last 5-year update period. Goals for the next 5 years include
studying a bio digestion disposal system, seeking expanded opportunities for recyclables, improving
leachate treatment, and looking for closer options for glass recycling.

Reynolds asked if locations for burning are incorporated in the 5-year plan. Albright explained that this
would only be included if it was part of the process for what we take or send somewhere else. She added
that the state dictates what is allowed to be burned and where.

Plomin asked how the word gets out to non-profits for electronic recyclables and Albright said this would
go through the Division of Waste Management (DWM). The non-profits can sign up with DWM and be
notified when items are available.

Moloney spoke about the need to be more mindful of clean energy and ways to save money by reusing
materials. He asked if the RFP has been issued for a waste digester. Albright said the RFP for a consultant
to review a waste digester should be issued in the next week and responses should be received within 30



days of issuance. Responding to Reynolds question about burning, Moloney said a permit from the fire
department is required for burning in the city.

No further comment or action was taken on this item.

Iv. Annual Urban Forestry / Street Trees Update

Jennifer Carey, Director of Division of Environmental Services, provided an update on street trees and the
urban forestry program. She provided a background and said 10% of the 50,000 trees are maintained
publicly and 90% are maintained by property owners with some assistance from the city. She spoke about
the Hazardous Street Tree Cost Share Program and the requirements for participating in that program.
She said the original budget for this program was $150,000 in FY20 but the program was suspended in
March due to COVID-19. She added that $32,729 was paid out in FY21 and as of mid-June $51,388 was
paid out for FY22. Carey reviewed LFUCG's share of expenses which is 50% and she noted that in the last
8 years, 1,107 trees were removed with 1,038 replaced. She highlighted some of the success stories which
include a reduction in ice/wind damage, reduction in Lex-calls, and positive comments from citizens. She
closed the presentation by reviewing future initiatives.

LeGris asked for additional detail on the equity discussion such as low-income assistance available at 100%
and barriers for people seeking access to this program. Carey said the low assistance guidelines are
specified. She said they are looking to explore ways to bridge the gap between the 50% reimbursement
and the 100% reimbursement that low income assistance eligible folks would be able to receive. She
mentioned being able to issue a check directly to the vendor so the person would not have to pay the cost
and wait for reimbursement. LeGris spoke about the street tree clearance pruning program and she asked
why there are zero in Council District 3. Carey said the pruning program is limited to the full service tax
districts. They also look at the age of the subdivision and if it is an older subdivision with trees that are
more mature, they may not need pruning.

McCurn asked if there is anything in the ordinance that says trees have to be trimmed back away from
street lights or at a certain clearance. Carey does not believe this is specifically stated in the ordinance,
but they encourage folks to call Lex-call and they also work with Traffic Engineering and the Urban Forester
to assess the situation on a case-by-case basis.

Sheehan asked what residents should know about removing a street tree and the process for replacing it.
Carey said they encourage people to get a permit before removing a street tree and a condition on the
permit is that the street tree must be replaced within one year. If a street is removed without a permit,
DES will try to initiate conversations with a property owner to encourage them to get a permit for
replacing the street tree. When it comes to tree replacement, Sheehan asked if there are community
partners they would recommend residents to work with. Carey mentioned Trees Lexington or there are
arborist companies in Lexington that could assist.

Plomin spoke about the Hazardous Street Tree Removal item she referred to committee. She mentioned
that in the Westmoreland neighborhood, there are about 75 homes that have used this program in the
past. This year, they applied again and received approval, but it was rescinded. The intent for this item is
to find out why that happened because there are other older neighborhoods that will be impacted.



Reynolds asked about marketing and outreach and how to educate on who is responsible for certain
services related to trees and street trees and how residents could apply for help. Carey said they probably
have some literature that could be made available.

No further comment or action was taken on this item.

V. Items Referred to Committee

Motion by Kay to remove the Traffic Engineering: N. Limestone Road Diet item from the list of committee
referrals. Seconded by Ellinger. Motion passed without dissent.

Motion by Sheehan to remove the 5-Year Solid Waste Plan item from the list of committee referrals.
Seconded by Ellinger. Motion passed without dissent.

Motion by Kloiber to remove the CNG Conversion and Use item from the list of committee referrals.
Seconded by Bledsoe. Motion passed without dissent.

Motion by Sheehan to adjourn at 2:33 p.m. Seconded by Bledsoe. Motion passed without dissent.




